23 March 2005
MEMORANDUM

TO:
Tawni Ferrarini, Chair

Academic Senate

FROM:
Robert Goodrich, Chair

Honors Program Advisory Board

RE:  

Honors Board End-of-Year Report, 2004-2005
The Honors Board pursued an aggressive agenda of evaluating the Honors Program as it entered its seventh year and came under new directorship.  The Director developed two strategic documents for Program goals – one at the start of the academic year and the other after attendance at the National Collegiate Honors Council in November 2004 – that were approved as basic roadmaps for the Program.  Based on the work of its members, the Board, meeting monthly, has achieved a number of significant enhancements to the Program.

Chain of Command:  The Honors Program is now directly under the VPAA’s office rather than the Dean of Students.  It is the expected norm internationally for Honors Programs to report to the chief academic officer rather than student services, and this shift underscores the willingness of the administration to enhance the Program and the desire of the Board to move the Program closer to the status of a department.

Office Space:  The Honors Program moved to Cohodas into a suite shared with the new Dean of Graduate Studies.  The relationship has been fortuitous as we hope that the synergy between graduate students and undergraduate honors students will vitalize both.  Further, the space has allowed for a separate Director’s office, a reception area, an Honors Student Organization (HSO) office, and an HSO lounge.  All of these enhancements serve a vital role in presenting a professional face to the public and in creating the kind of physical space necessary to encourage active student involvement in the program.

Honors Student Organization: With heavy initial involvement from the Director, the HSO has reinvented itself to become a mass membership, campus leadership, and scholarship promoting organization.  Current attendance at weekly meeting is 12-15, with a separate freshman caucus.  Also, the HSO now sends a regular voting member to the Board.  Public activities by the HSO this year excluding socials and similar internal events include:
· Public Forum on the Freshman Fellows Program

· Public Forum on Internationalization
· Attendance at the Michigan Honors Conference (NMU member elected state representative)

· Presentations by 6 members at the Upper Midwest Honors Conference

· Full team participation in Relay for Life
Student Development:  The Board focuses its energy on student development, and to that end sees the revitalization of the HSO, the allocation of office space to students, the enhancement of the Program’s prestige, and the encouragement of student scholarship through public fora and conference attendance as evidence of success.  The Director provided funds for a field trip to Madison, WI for HON 211, and the Board is developing plans for a more permanent field trip fund.  The Board developed a new conference attendance policy to encourage participation, has considered a service component to the Program, has clarified admissions criteria to Upper Division honors, and has set up sub-committees in charge of creating a newsletter, revising bylaws, reviewing curriculum, and assessing trends.  
Recruitment:

· Early Admissions:  In coordination with the Admissions Office, the Board instituted a policy of early admissions for applications submitted before 15 December.

· Recruitment:  We have shifted to a more aggressive email campaign to target students, and continue to piggy back mailings with the mass mailings by the Admissions Office.  To that end, we also provided an annual update of our brochure.  The website has also been updated to allow on-line applications.  The Director visited area high schools to target talented seniors interested in NMU.  The Director also presented and staffed a table at both sessions of the AAA interviews.

Director:  The new Director attended the national, regional and state honors conferences.  He presented at both the national and regional conferences, and was elected an officer at the state conference.
Concerns:

· CT Support:  A malingering problem, the Program entered the academic year without any clear CT support, which persisted until the 5th week of the winter semester.  The consequences limited the ability of the Board to implement all of the enhancements desired and undermined the professionalism and public appearance of the Program.  However, the Program currently has a ½ CT in a temporary position, who has been vital to the ability of the Program to host the annual University Honors Banquet.  Yet, unless this position is made permanent, the Program itself will suffer.  The Board regards the securing of stable staff support a key goal for the next year.  
· Campbell Scholarship: We continue to worry about the status of the endowment given its poor performance, but awarded and will continue to award 5 $1,000 renewable scholarships each year.  We hope to greatly expand this number.

